
To: The Honorable Pete Buttigieg, Secretary           30 January, 2023
United States Department of Transportation
1200 New Jersey Ave, SE
Washington, DC 20590

The City of Arkansas City, Kan., is pleased to offer support for the Kansas Department of Transportation, 
Oklahoma Department of Transportation, and Texas Department of Transportation’s joint application 
for the Heartland Flyer Extension to be accepted into the U.S. Department of Transportation’s Federal 
Railroad Administration’s Corridor Identification and Development (Corridor ID) Program.

Located in the southwestern part of the country, nestled between the Arkansas River and Walnut 
River, an approximate 15 to 20-minute drive from Interstate 35 and 1 hour and 25 minutes drive from 
Newton, Kan., Arkansas City would greatly benefit from the reconnection of the Heartland Flyer. 

The long-awaited, full reconnection of this corridor in America’s Heartland would provide increased 
transportation choices and economic opportunity for rural and urban residents and businesses. With 
its long-term value of enhancing economic growth within the I-35 Corridor megaregion and near-term 
benefit for improving the Amtrak National system, this Corridor Designation is the first step in this 
vital 400-mile reconnection. This extension is a long-held economic development and transportation 
objective to re-connect numerous Oklahoma and Kansas communities north to the national network 
via the Southwest Chief at Newton, Kan., and points across the nation. 

Restoring the Heartland Flyer between Texas and Kansas is essential to fully connect the nation’s 
fastest-growing economic development corridor along Interstate 35 (Laredo, TX – Kansas City, MO), 
boasting over 40 million population, 10 million jobs, and a 28 percent growth rate. Currently, the gap in 
rail service between Oklahoma City and Newton must be addressed to ensure we take advantage of 
the opportunity to enhance our links with this enormous and growing economic super-region. 

The Heartland Flyer Extension has already undergone extensive preliminary study and planning 
over 15 years as a group of state’s infrastructure development project. In this regard, significant 
prerequisite preparation has been accomplished. Given the unprecedented funding levels included in 
the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law, we believe this is a historical moment to make a case for restoring 
passenger rail service.

Sincerely,

Randy Frazer
City Manager
City of Arkansas City
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Feb. 6, 2023

Kansas Taxation Committee
The Honorable Adam Smith, Chair
Kansas State Capitol, Room 346-S
Topeka, Kansas 66612

RE: Testimony in Support of House Bill No. 2176

Chair Smith and Members of the Committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment in support of HB No. 2176, creating the Arkansas City 
Area Public Library District Act. My name is Randy Frazer, and I am the City Manager for the City of Arkansas 
City.

Arkansas City Public Library does not have statutory authority to levy its taxes. Instead, the City of Arkansas 
City serves as the taxing authority. Compared to other libraries with similar service populations in the state, 
the Arkansas City Public Library receives 40% less in tax receipts on average. In 2021, the average income in 
tax receipts of libraries our size was $650,000. Neighboring Winfield received $545,000, and Arkansas City 
Public Library received only $393,000. Since increasing the mills allowed by the current charter ordinance 
isn’t likely, and it seems like a challenging solution since 27% of Arkansas City Public Library users reside 
outside the city limits, the best option is to create a new library district. 

Recent data has shown that 17.8% of children in Cowley County live below the poverty level, and nearly 4 in 
10 third graders test below the basic level in English Language Arts. Children who live in poverty typically 
have low levels of literacy development, but when they have access to books, they read more, which 
improves their reading and writing abilities. If a new library district were established, the Arkansas City 
Public Library would have opportunities to hire additional staffing that would enhance outreach services 
and educational programming in disadvantaged neighborhoods and rural areas allowing staff to meet 
patrons where they are and improve literacy rates within the district.

We know that there are many pieces of legislation under consideration. However, libraries can help address 
access to resources due to poverty, rural isolation, and other disadvantages. The Arkansas City Public Library 
needs the community’s help. I urge you to make it a reality by passing HB No. 2176, allowing local citizens to 
vote on creating the Arkansas City Area Public Library District Act.

Sincerely, 

Randy Frazer
City Manager
118 W. Central Ave
Arkansas City, Ks. 67005
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Feb. 7, 2023

Committee On Local Government
The Honorable Emil Bergquist, Chair
Kansas State Capitol, Room 281-N
Topeka, Kansas 66612

RE: Testimony Opposing House Bill No. 2150

Chair Bergquist and Members of the Committee:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments in opposition to HB No. 2150, repealing the zoning and 
planning authority for cities in the three-mile area extending from the city boundaries. My name is Randy 
Frazer, and I am the City Manager for the City of Arkansas City. 

A request often heard throughout the preparation of a City’s comprehensive plan is that development 
should occur in a way that will preserve the City’s character. As the City of Arkansas City continues to plan 
not only for the future growth and development of land within its corporate limits but also its extraterritorial 
growth area in unincorporated areas, passing of HB No. 2150 would jeopardize our control of unwanted 
development near the City limits and encourage sprawl development without proper infrastructure. This 
development would likely end up using City resources without contributing any revenue. It’s also vitally 
important to note that cities in counties that don’t have county zoning could greatly suffer due to the 
passing of HB No. 2150.

We know that there are many pieces of legislation under consideration. However, the City of Arkansas City 
has had extraterritorial subdivision control since 1996. I urge you to oppose HB No. 2150 and help preserve a 
critical aspect of our City’s character.

Sincerely, 

Randy Frazer
City Manager
118 W. Central Ave
Arkansas City, Ks. 67005


